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	August 2003


This edition of the NMDC Newsletter is over-shadowed by the sad news about Ian Robertson, Director of the National Army Museum.

The NMDC newsletter is two years old this month and this birthday edition provides a useful opportunity to provide a round up of our current activities.  We would also be grateful for feedback on the newsletter and have included a questionnaire.

	NMDC News


	Ian Robertson

We are very sad to report that Ian Robertson, Director of the National Army Museum died suddenly on 1 August.  Ian had been Director of the National Army Museum since 1988 and was one of the longest serving members of the National Museum Directors’ Conference.  Ian, who celebrated his 60th birthday earlier this year, had a long and distinguished career in the museums sector. Before joining the National Army Museum, Ian was Curator of Passmore Edwards Museum, where he was based for over twenty years. After gaining his MA at Queen's College, Oxford, Mr Robertson began his career in 1965 as Assistant Curator of Chelmsford and Essex Museum.  He wrote several papers on museological and allied topics and was President of the Museums Association from 1986-88. 
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	Ian’s contribution to NMDC will be greatly missed.  He was always happy to get involved with NMDC projects and provided a lively contribution to debates. Our sympathy goes to Ian’s family and colleagues.  




	NMDC Newsletter Survey

The newsletter is circulated widely throughout the UK museums sector and beyond.  We are keen to receive feedback about the newsletter, particularly suggestions of how it might be improved.  A short questionnaire has been circulated by email with this edition and reproduced here.  We would be very grateful if you could take a moment to respond to the following questions:

1. How do you receive the NMDC Newsletter?

2. Do you forward the NMDC Newsletter to others?  If so, to how many people and where?

3. What do you find most interesting or useful?  


4. Is there anything you dislike about the newsletter or would like to change?

5. What would you like to see more of in the future? 

6. Other comments?

Please send comments to Emily Adams (eadams@iwm.org.uk  fax: 020 7416 5485)


	Round-up of Current NMDC Activity


The second birthday of the NMDC newsletter provides a useful opportunity to provide a review of our activities over the last couple of years and give a round up of our current activities.  Together these projects cover a wide spectrum of current issues.  It is going to be a busy autumn for NMDC with several major projects coming to completion in the next few months. 
	Valuing Museums
The NMDC have agreed that there is a need to articulate the social and economic contribution of museums, libraries and archives. This project is led by Sir Neil Chalmers, Director of the Natural History Museum. NMDC have an commissioned Tony Travers, London School of Economics and Stephen Glaister of Imperial College, to produce an analysis of the costs, outputs, volume and scale of the national museums highlighting how fulfilment of our core purposes generates both direct as well as complementary and unexpected outputs, while also often contributing to government’s agenda.  This project is being undertaken in tandem with the Creativity project looking at the value of museums as sources of creativity and inspiration.
NMDC members have provided very valuable information in response to a questionnaire circulated in June and the initial stage of data-collecting is now nearly complete.  The final report will be published in Autumn 2003 in time to feed into SR 2004.  It is also hoped that a “toolkit” of impact data can be generated for use in future by all members.


	Creativity
The traditional perceived role of museums is to develop and interpret their collections. At the beginning of the 21st century they do far more than just that. NMDC have set up a working group chaired by Lindsay Sharp, Director of the National Museum of Science and Industry to produce a report highlighting the value of museums as sources of creativity and inspiration, emphasising the unexpected ways that museums contribute to society. NMDC has commissioned Ricky Burdett, Director of the Cities Programme at the London School of Economics to produce this report. The report will be developed in parallel with the Valuing Museums project.  The two research projects will be finished in Autumn 2003 and together will underpin the NMDC's case to the Treasury in the next spending review.  
A questionnaire has been sent to all NMDC members seeking information by 8th August.  This will provide a wealth of information about the creative contribution of national collections.


	Too Much Stuff?
The National Museums have, between them, enormous, varied and valuable collections: a national material archive. Much of these collections are on display to the public while other reserve collections are not exhibited but are available for research purposes. In addition to this significant proportions of the total collections are held in storage. Much of this will be used in future displays with the remainder being held in trust for future generations.  Members of NMDC recognise that the questions of acquisition and disposal of their collections go to the heart of what museums seek to, and are able to, provide. They also understand the importance of entering the debate while acknowledging both its complexities and current legal restraints.
A committee chaired by Mark Jones, Director of the Victoria and Albert Museum, to look into the question of de-accessioning. NMDC will shortly publish Too Much Stuff? a paper outlining our thoughts on this issue. This will be a valuable contribution to the debate generally and, more specifically, will be of value to the wider museum community.


NMDC Website - www.nationalmuseums.org.uk
The NMDC website is being updated to make it easier to find information.  The website will be regularly updated with current news and will contain up-to-date information about all our activities.  The website contains recent editions of the newsletter and all NMDC publications.  The website is used by people all over the world, receiving thousands of hits a year.  

	Facilitating Loans between National and Non-National Museums: New Standards and Practical Guidelines
The NMDC recognises the great value of touring exhibitions and loans between national and non-national museums both in terms of enabling wider access to the national collections and the benefit to borrowing institutions.  The Loans Working Group, chaired by Freda Matassa of Tate, with members from both national and non-national museums, was established to draw up a set of standards national museums will aim to meet regarding loans to non-national museums and practical guidelines for potential lenders and borrowers.  The booklet, Facilitating Loans Between National Museums: New Standards and Practical Guidelines will be published in September 2003 and distributed with the Museums Journal. Copies will also be available on our website.


	National Dimensions
The national museums currently work with their regional counterparts on a huge and fascinating variety of projects ranging from established, formal partnerships, to loans, to training and the provision of ad hoc advice and expertise. The Regional Affairs Committee, chaired by Charles Saumarez Smith has commissioned AEA Consulting to produce National Dimensions, a report on current collaboration and partnerships between national and non-national museums.  This report will have two functions: to shed light on the huge amount of good work that is going on this area, and to provide a practical analysis of current practice, highlighting potential areas for future development.  Last month, NMDC held discussion sessions in Newcastle, Birmingham, London and Bristol with directors and senior managers from museums across the UK to discuss findings from AEA’s initial research and to gather views on future priorities.  The National Dimensions report will be published in Autumn 2003.


	Research into Provenance of Works of Art During the Nazi Period
In March 2003 NMDC published the third report on the research into the provenance of works of art with unknown provenance during the Nazi period in UK public collections.  Our website now provides information on the provenance of works of art from 40 national and non-national museums.  The information has been transferred to a fully searchable database, making it more easily accessible.  We have also received funding from Resource to commission Marina Mixon to undertake further research into the provenance of non-national collections, which will enable the reports to be updated again next year.


	Learning and Access
NMDC’s Learning and Access Committee, chaired by Sarah Tyacke, Keeper of the National Archives, is working to raise the profile of learning within museums, striving for greater recognition and funding for this work.  To this end, Directors recently met Charles Clarke, Secretary of State for Education and Skills.  The Learning and Access Committee are now taking this work forward with DfES and DCMS.  
The work of the Learning and Access Committee ties in very closely with NMDC’s regional activities.  The Directors have given the go-ahead for a series of learning road shows around the UK early next year and we will be working closely with the Museums, Libraries and Archives Councils and the Hubs in developing this programme.


	Leadership 
NMDC’s Leadership Working Group, chaired by Roy Clare, Director of the National Maritime Museum, is a cross-sectoral group working to strengthen leadership capacity within the sector and provide support for existing leaders.  The group has established its “Leadership Network”, a programme involving over 30 directors and senior managers from museums, libraries, archives and associated bodies, who have volunteered to help coordinate leadership groups across the UK.  
With respect to aspiring leaders, NMDC is fully supportive of the Clore Duffield initiative and met with the new Director of the Clore Duffield Fellowship, Chris Smith MP to exchange ideas in July 2003.  In the meantime and as a way of complementing this initiative NMDC is carrying out a benchmarking exercise amongst its members (through the HR Forum) in order to assess the extent and suitability of existing current leadership training while also pinpointing gaps and need.


	Current Issues


	HLF Grant for Raphael Painting
The Heritage Lottery Fund has announced £90.4m grants for museums and heritage projects.  The most high-profile grant was a grant of £11.5m to support the National Gallery’s bid for Raphael’s Madonna of the Pinks.  This is the largest sum the HLF has ever given for a single work of art.  The National Gallery’s bid for the Raphael includes an imaginative education programme and tours to galleries around the UK.  The Gallery has also received £400k from the Art Fund and has raised a further £9.5m for the painting. 

However, the National Gallery’s purchase of the painting is not yet confirmed.  The Duke of Northumberland who owns the painting had agreed to sell it to the J Paul Getty Museum in Los Angeles.  The Secretary of State for Culture must decide whether the Gallery’s offer matches the price agreed by the Getty Museum, when calculations of tax remissions are taken into account.  The Gallery’s argument is that the base figure should be the £6000 insurance valuation for the picture when it was regarded as a copy, which would make almost the entire sale price capital gains.  A decision is expected to be made before the ban on the export of the painting runs out on 27 August. 

The National Gallery was not successful in its bid for £5.3m to support the heritage aspects of its East Wing Project designed to open up the first ground level entrance into the Gallery.  The Gallery has said it is now likely to have to postpone work on the second phase of the project, due to start in Spring 2004, until they have raised the necessary funds.


	National Museums Liverpool Chair
Loyd Grossman OBE has been appointed as the Chair Designate of the National Museums Liverpool, by the Secretary of State for Culture, Media and Sport.  Loyd will serve as a Trustee until the current chairman, David McDonnell, stands down at the end of March 2005.

The Secretary of State has also appointed Timothy Hornsby as Chairman Designate of the Horniman Museum, to become Chairman on 1 April 2004.


www.nationalmuseums.org.uk

	Other Major HLF Grants 
· £14.9m for the Natural History Museum’s Darwin Centre Phase Two, a major new build project which will re-house, store and provide better access to the museum’s millions of pressed plants and insects.

· The National Maritime Museum has a Stage 1Pass for £7.14m towards the Time and Space project to develop the Royal Observatory Greenwich creating more gallery space, full disabled access and education facilities. 

· Museum of Childhood, Bethnal Green, London, £3.7m towards redevelopment to allow better access to the collection.

· London's Transport Museum, new displays of sensitive artefacts and improvements to access and interpretation - £9.47m.

· St Martin-in-the-Fields, restoration and regeneration of this Grade I listed church in Trafalgar Square, London - £13.377m.

· Bushy Park, Middlesex, £4.9m for the Historic Royal Palaces’ project to restore the sixteenth century deer park 

· North East Regional Resource Centre, £2m for stage 2 of the project to rescue and provide a permanent new home for thousands of items from the Beamish and Tyne and Wear Museums and support other regional museums by providing safe storage for their collections


	DCMS Appointment 
Alan Davey has been appointed as Alex Stewart’s replacement as the next Director of Arts and Culture at DCMS.  Alan is currently Head of Arts Division at DCMS and will take up his new post on Monday 1 September.
Alan Davey was a founding member of the Department of National Heritage when it was established in 1992.  He was responsible for the Bill that established the National Lottery, was PPS to Peter Brooke and worked on a Fundamental Review of the Department's activities.  His career has mostly been spent in the Department of Health and the NHS.  He has been Secretary to a Royal Commission, and a Fulbright Scholar in Washington DC in 2000 where he spent nearly a year studying the Economics of Healthcare.  


	Saving Art for Nation 

The Treasury has launched a review into how Government can support regional and national museums more effectively.  The review aims to help museums and galleries acquire and to make accessible to the public important works of art that might otherwise be sold abroad.  

A consultation paper "Saving Art for the Nation" has been published examining the existing taxation and funding arrangements which affect the ability of museums and galleries to acquire and display works of art and culture. A summary of the existing funding, taxation and export regulation arrangements which affect the ability of museums to acquire works of art and culture is included in the consultation document.  Sir Nicholas Goodison, who was until recently Chairman of the National Art Collections fund, will lead the review.

The Chief Secretary to the Treasury, the Minister for the Arts, and Sir Nicholas Goodison had a meeting last month with advisory group for the review.  

The members of the advisory group are:  

Sir Jack Baer

Anthony Browne, British Art Market Federation

Sir Timothy Clifford, National Galleries of Scotland

Sir Martin Harris, University of Manchester

Professor Jack Lohman, Museum of London

Neil MacGregor, British Museum

Sir Christopher Ondaatje

Lord Puttnam of Queensgate

Sir Nicholas Serota, Tate

Edmund Southworth, Lancashire County Museums Service

Sue Underwood, North East Museums, Libraries and Archives Council

Merlin Waterson, The National Trust

Richard Wilkin, The Historic Houses Association
Saving Art for the Nation consultation  is available from www.hm-treasury.gov.uk/media//BE44A/
goodison_review_138.pdf   

Responses are requested by 1 October.


	£40m Objects Accepted In Lieu
Resource announced last month that artistic and cultural objects worth nearly £40 million have been saved for the nation through the Acceptance in Lieu (AIL) Scheme in 2002. The Scheme enables owners to donate items instead of paying inheritance tax.  Full details can be found at: www.resource.gov.uk/action/ail/00ail.asp




	NHM Environmental Accreditation

The Natural History Museum has become the first museum in the UK to achieve accreditation for its Environmental Management System under the stringent criteria of the British Standards Institute’s quality system ISO 14001.  The Environment Management System is the key to managing the Museum’s impact on the environment.  

NHM’s Estates Department has spent three years leading a complete overhaul of the environmental practices of the entire museum.  The project covered all the Museum’s work, with a particular focus on waste management.  Before the project the museum only recycled white paper and metal.  Now all materials from wood to electrical equipment to chemical waste are recycled as far as possible.

Tony Dolding, project co-ordinator said, “This achievement shows that the message we promote through our exhibition are reflected in our daily working practices behind the scenes.”


	Science Museum wins PR Award
The Science Museum has won a prestigious Institute of Public Relations Excellence Award for work on the exhibition Grossology: The Impolite Science of the Human body.  The entry won the award for the best campaign for Consumer Relationships across arts, sports, leisure and tourism.  The British Museum’s Mummy Project with SGI was also shortlisted in the Planning, Research and Evaluation category. 

Grossology set out to demystify the workings of the body for younger visitors.  It caught the imagination of the media, appearing in everything from Radio 4’s Today Programme to BBC’s Have I Got News for You.  The Museum’s PR team worked with retained agency mission 21 to create a campaign which included science buskers performing at Covent Garden, a webs survey which made the front page of The Times and page three of The Sun plus an attempt on the burping world record – broadcast live!  The campaign generated the most substantial and positive media coverage ever obtained for an exhibition at the Science Museum and reached a much wider and diverse audience than usual.

Grossology can now be seen at Liverpool Museum until 2 November.  It was produced by Advanced Animations from Vermont USA.


	National Collections on your Mobile 
Extracts from the British Library’s sound archive can now be downloaded as ringtones for mobile phones.  The British Library is offering mobile telephone companies and service providers access to its 100,000 wildlife recordings.  Recordings of sounds such as cattle lowing, a Sedge Warbler song and Colobus monkey calls can be down loaded from the internet to the latest polyphonic mobile phones for a small fee. 
The British Library’s Sound Archive is one of the largest in the world and has one of the most important collections of wildlife sounds.  It is hoped ringtones will allow the British Library to reach a new generation an increase access to the collections. 
Meanwhile, the National Gallery is the first museum in the world to make its collection available to mobile phone users at the touch of a button.  The Gallery’s entire permanent collection can now be sent to Picture Messaging phones via the Gallery’s website.  The image arrives on the phone accompanied by information about the painting and key visitor information about the Gallery.  The image can be viewed in greater detail via a zoom facility or sent to friends with a personalised message.


	Renaissance News
Resource has published the first issue of Renaissance News, a quarterly newsletter bringing regular reports about Renaissance in the Regions.  This first issue provides an update on what's been happening so far and the plans for the next few months.  

It can be found at: www.resource.gov.uk/
information/publications/00pubs.asp 


	NLS Website for 14th Century Manuscript
The National Library of Scotland has launched a website which for the first time makes widely available the remarkable 14th century ‘Auchinleck Manuscript.’  The manuscript is considered the most important collection of English secular texts before Chaucer, and contains versions of 44 texts, more than half of which are only known from this manuscript.  The new website is the product of an innovative collaboration between staff at the National Library of Scotland, the Centre of Editing Lives and Letters and Queen Mary, University of London and the University of Sheffield. 

It can be found at: www.nls.uk/auchinleck/i





	Print on Demand at National Gallery

The “print on demand” technology will allow visitors to browse through and print in reproduction quality A3, A4 and A5 size prints.  900 paintings are now available and the Gallery hopes to have its whole collection available by 2005.  The new service will allow the Gallery to provide posters of much-demanded paintings by less well-known artists.  The prints are expected to last 70 years.
The development of the Print on Demand technology has been a collaboration between Hewlett Packard and the National Gallery.  For the first time, reproductions of paintings are being made without a photograph or transparency, using instead data created by a studio digital camera called the MARC camera, developed in part by scientists at the National Gallery. The MARC camera scans the painting directly and the resulting images have a colour accuracy that is at least 5 times greater than any photograph.  The prints are made on high quality durable paper using UV stable pigments, giving them a lightfast expectancy of 70 years.


	Tourism Statistics Review 
DCMS is currently conducting a review of information available about the tourist industry.  The review is the first part of an initiative to improve tourism statistics and will compare user needs with the range of data currently available. The consultation questionnaire can be found at: http://www.culture.gov.uk/global/consultations/  The final deadline for responses is 12 September although earlier replies would be appreciated.  


	£2m for National and University Museums 
Fourteen national and university museums and galleries have been awarded grants totalling £2m for a programme of renovations and improvements.  The funding from The Wolfson Foundation and Department for Culture, Media and Sport will help improve the quality of their displays, public spaces, access for disabled visitors and environmental controls.  The awards include £200,000 for National Museums Liverpool for improving disabled access and creation of a dedicated children’s gallery, £200k for the Museum of London’s Medieval London Gallery and £400k for improvement of major exhibition spaces and environmental conditions at the British Museum. Full details can be found at: www.culture.gov.uk/museums_and_galleries/


	Mary Rose Added to List of Pre-Eminent Vessels 
The National Historic Ships Committee has added four ships to its Core Collection of vessels judged to be of “pre-eminent national importance“ and meriting higher priority for long-term preservation.  The Committee has recognised that there were a few select vessels in the UK that warranted inclusion in the Core Collection but fell outside the original entry criteria because they were either two small, built outside the UK or their hulls were not substantially intact.  A new entry criterion – ‘of extraordinary maritime importance’ has been added and, as a result the Mary Rose (1509), Trincomalee (1817), Zetland (1802) and Peggy (1789) have been added to the list, taking their place alongside 54 other vessels of pre-eminent national importance.
DCMS launched a consultation document on a proposed policy framework for the preservation of historic ships on 1 August.  Full details can be found at: http://www.culture.gov.uk/global/consultations/


	Heritage Review 
DCMS and English Heritage have launched a consultation paper with ideas for simplifying and improving the systems of protection for the historic environment.  Protecting Our Historic Environment: Making the System Work Better covers designation of listed buildings, scheduled monuments, conservation areas and other protected assets. 
DCMS will organise seminars throughout the country in the autumn to discuss the ideas in the consultation paper.  This will be followed by a report to Ministers and White Paper to be published next spring containing proposals for legislation.
The consultation papers can be found at: http://www.culture.gov.uk/global/consultations/
Comments are requested by 31 October 2003.


	Archives Awareness Month
Archive Awareness Month September 2003 is a month long promotion of celebratory events across the UK and Republic of Ireland. The National Archives is encouraging NMDC members, many of which have important and substantial archives to get involved.  More information can be found at www.aamsept2003.com




	International News


	European Museums Area Project
Italian Minister of Culture Giuliano Urbani has outlined his priorities for cultural policies during the Italian Presidency of the European Union. The Italian Presidency will table a proposal for a Resolution on improving the exchange of works art and of experts under a process of enhanced co-operation between European Museums.  NMDC will provide further information about this project as it becomes available.


	New Culture 2000 Website
The official website giving information about the EU Culture 2000 framework programme has been revamped.  The front page now includes the current news, the public consultation on the future of the cultural programme and a comment from the Directorate-General for Education and Culture.  The site can be found at: http://europa.eu.int/comm/culture/eac/index_en.html


	Board Resigns Over Collection Sales
The Director and all 16 trustees of the Museum of Northern Arizona, in the USA, have resigned under pressure over the sale of museum artefacts.  The LA Times reports that 21 objects were sold to raise operating money to cover a $1m deficit. The Arizona Daily Sun reported that the resignations followed a letter from a group of benefactors who threatened administrative or legal action or a confidence vote if the leadership did not step down.  Long time museum donor filed a complaint with the American Association of Museums saying that the collection had been dispersed across the country.


	La Fenice Arson Ruling Stands
Italy’s highest appeals court has upheld stiff prison sentences imposed on two electricians held responsible for the fire which destroyed La Fenice, Venice’s prestigious opera house in 1996.  BBC News reports that the two men were sub-contractors for the restoration for the 200 year old opera house.  Last year a court convicted the two men of arson after deciding that they had negligently laid electricity cables, which short circuited causing the fire.  A number of high-ranking officials and the director of the opera house, were acquitted on charges of negligence.  La Fenice is due to reopen in December 2003.
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	One of Their Dinosaurs is Missing

A rare dinosaur skeleton has been stolen from a museum in Australia.  The 110 million-year-old fossil of a Psittacosaurus sinensis, believed to be one of only six in the world, as on loan from China to the Newcastle Regional Museum, 100 miles north of Sydney.  The Associated Press reported that the thieves gained entry to the exhibition after breaking a laminated security glass window.  A reward of A$5,000 has been offered for recovery of the fossil.


	Guggenheim Taichung
The Guggenheim Foundation and the Major of Taichung in Taiwan have unveiled a proposal for a new Guggenheim Museum in Taichung.  The Art Newspaper reports that the architect Zaha Hadid has already designed plans for the building project, which was unveiled on 16 July. Hadid’s design is characterised by its moveability: the West Wing can be placed into three different positions, and the East Gallery has the capacity of moving between the first and second floor galleries.  


	Claim threatens LACMA Exhibition

The grandson of a Russian aristocrat has launched a legal challenge to block the exhibition in the USA of works from Moscow’s State Pushkin Museum.  The LA Times reports that Andrew Marc Delocque-Fourcaud., grandson of Russian art collection Sergei Shchukin, has filed a lawsuit for a share of the revenue from the Los Angeles County Museum of Art exhibition “Old Masters, Impressionists and Moderns: French Masterworks from the State Pushkin Museum.”  Delocque-Fourcaud  claims that 25 artworks in the exhibition, including paintings by Cezanne, Degas, Matisse, Picasso and Van Gogh were looted from his family by the Bolshevik government in 1918.  Delocque-Fourcaud’s attorney, Edward E Klein told the LA Times the action was part of a larger campaign to recover ownership of the works.  Klein said with this particular court action they were “not seeking seizure of the works.  We’re seeking blockage of the show” or compensation.


Contact details for the NMDC Secretariat: 

Sean Bullick, Secretary,

tel: 020 7416 5202, sbullick@iwm.org.uk
Emily Adams, Research & Communication Manager, tel: 020 7416 5208, eadams@iwm.org.uk
Alex Baker, Administrative Assistant, 

tel: 020 7416 5203, email abaker@iwm.org.uk

	Parliamentary Report


	Bills before Parliament
The Dealing in Cultural Property (Offences) Bill has passed its third reading in the House of Commons and will have its second reading in the House of Lords on Friday 12 September.  

The Legal Depost Libraries Bill has also passed its third reading in the House of Commons and had its second reading in the House of Lords on 12 September.

The National Lottery (Funding of Endowments) Bill had its second reading in the House of Lords on 11 July, having already been through the House of Commons.  It has a provisional committee date of 9 September 2003.

Edward O’Hara MP has introduced a Museums and Galleries Bill.  The Bill would enable Trustees of 11 national museums and the Secretary of State to reach agreements relation the return of objects of human remains and on the exchange of cultural objects, and enable the Secretary of State to make proposals for agreement and issue directions in respect of agreements reached.  Mr O’Hara is a leading campaigner for the return of the Parthenon sculptures to Greece.  The Bill has a provisional date of 14 November 2003 for second reading. 


	Shadow Minister for Culture
Greg Knight MP has been appointed as shadow Minister for Culture, Media and Sport.  He will support John Whittingdale, the Shadow Secretary of State for Culture.


	Forthcoming Meetings


Regional Affairs Committee

2.00pm, Wed 3 September, National Gallery

Learning & Access Committee

2.00pm, Mon 8 Sept, Imperial War Museum

NMDC Executive Committee

11.00am, Thurs 11 Sept, Imperial War Museum

PR Group 

12 noon, Fri 5th Sept, The National Archives

Human Resources Forum

11am, Fri 26 Sept, National Museums Liverpool

National Museum Managers’ Consortium

10.30 for 11am, Fri 5 Dec, RAF Museum

National Museum Directors’ Conference

10.30 for 11am, Fri 28 Nov, IWM
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